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2.4 

 the appointment of Professor Sarah Bastow to University Council
as the academic Senate representative, including as a member of 
Governance and Membership Committee, for an initial three-year 
term of office. 

 the appointment of Ms Sally Crosland to University Council as the
postgraduate research student representative, for an initial one-year 
term of office. 

Members further noted that Professor Parik Goswami had been elected by 
and from Senate as a member of Honorary Awards Committee for a term of 
three years. 

Professor Sarah Bastow and Sally Crosland joined the meeting and were formally welcomed to University 
Council by the Chair and members. 

3.  MAJOR ITEM FOR DISCUSSION

Review of Performance against the 2025 Strategy Map Presentation 

3.1 

3.2 
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3.3 Members commended the Executive team on progress to date in achieving 
its KPI targets despite sector pressures and noted the challenges in areas 
such as growth and efficiency and international.  Council resolved to 
approve the RAG-rated summary as presented.   

4.  MINUTES AND MATTERS ARISING

4.1 

4.2 

Resolved: that the minutes of the meeting held on 6 July 2023 and the 
notes of the Council Strategy Day on 21 September 2023 be accepted as 
correct records.    

There were no matters arising. 
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5.  CHAIR’S BUSINESS

5.1 The Chair had no specific items of business to raise. 

6.  VICE-CHANCELLOR’S BUSINESS
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6.1 The Vice-Chancellor updated members on a further range of news from 
around the University, including: 

 The University secured a Gold TEF rating in both student experience
and student outcomes, and was the only university in Yorkshire to 
achieve three Gold ratings in the 2023 TEF. 

 The University of Huddersfield’s apprentice provision has been awarded
an outstanding rating by Ofsted following a recent inspection, and was 
only the second university to be awarded Ofsted’s outstanding rating for 
its apprenticeship provision in the last four years. 

 Professor Liz Bennett, Professor of Technology Enhanced Learning and
Director of Teaching and Learning, and Dr Mark Mynett, Senior Lecturer 
in Music and Music Technology, had both been awarded a National 
Teaching Fellowship in recognition of their teaching excellence. 

 Professor Liam Blunt, Director of the Centre for Precision Technologies
(CPT) within the School of Computing and Engineering, was officially 
inaugurated as The European Society for Precision Engineering and 
Nanotechnology (euspen) President at the Society’s international 
conference held in Copenhagen. 

 The University of Huddersfield had been shortlisted for two Times
Higher Education Awards – Business School of the Year, and Research 
Project of the Year: STEM. 

 The Princess Royal attended the 92nd Textile Institute World Conference
in her capacity as President of the UK Fashion and Textile Association 
(UKFT).  

 Oscar-winners director Danny Boyle and costume designer Jenny
Beavan contributed to discussions on how budding costume specialists 
can break into the stage and screen industry at the 4th UK Costume 
Symposium hosted at the University, and organised by BAFTA and 
Emmy-winning costume designer Susannah Buxton. 

 The University welcomed Sir Patrick Stewart at an event on campus to
launch his long-awaited memoir Making It So. 

 DJ, techno pioneer and electronic musician Richie Hawtin visited the
University for an onstage discussion led by Pierre Griscelli, the winner of 
the Richie Hawtin PhD Scholarship in Electronic Music, Cultures and 
Production, with music and music technology researchers and students 
in attendance. 

 The University would be part of a £4m textile waste recycling project,
working with the UKFT and several prestigious companies. 

 Professor Chenyu Du, Professor in Biochemical Engineering within the
School of Applied Sciences, will lead an innovative new project to 
reduce the huge environmental damage that plastics cause, following 
the award of a substantial £1.75m research grant from the UK Research 
and Innovation’s Engineering and Physical Sciences Research Council 
(EPSRC) and Biotechnology and Biological Sciences Research Council 
(BBSRC).  

 The University of Huddersfield was one of five universities comprising
the £1.6m Future Fibres Network+ (FFN+). The network’s research 
would embed environmental sciences at the heart of fashion and textile 
sectors. 

 Four individuals received Honorary Doctorates in July 2023: Zenebu
Hailu Dubale, Aonghus Gordon OBE, Adil Ray OBE and Graham 
McKenzie.  Nitin Sawhney CBE also received an honorary award for 
services to music at the November 2023 graduation ceremonies. 

 Professor Bob Cryan has been recognised by the Royal Academy of
Engineering for his contribution to engineering by featuring on the ‘Life 
and Health’ line of a novel engineering-themed tube map.  The Royal 
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 Borrowings – the University continued to maintain its debt-free
status. 

 Cash generation – cash generation was 8.1% against the Strategy
Map target of 7%. 

Financial Statements for the year to 31 July 2023: Members noted that 
these statements had been considered in depth at both Estates and Finance 
Committee and Audit Committee, and congratulated the Executive on its 
overall financial position and level of cash reserves in view of the 
challenging higher education market.   

9.2 Financial Statements for the University of Huddersfield Enterprises 
Ltd: the accounts for the University of Huddersfield Enterprises Ltd (UHEL) 
were noted. Council agreed to continue the University’s financial support for 
UHEL until at least November 2024 and authorised the Chair of Council to 
sign a letter addressed to KPMG to that effect.  The Director of Finance 
reported that both subsidiaries had taken advantage of an audit exemption 
under the Companies Act (as advised by the external auditors), and 
therefore the accounts had not been audited.   
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9.3 Financial Statements for the Huddersfield Enterprise and Innovation 
Centre Ltd: the accounts for the Huddersfield Enterprise and Innovation 
Centre Ltd (HEICL, trading as 3M BIC) were noted.  Council agreed to 
continue the University’s financial support for HEICL until at least November 
2024 and authorised the Chair of Council to sign a letter addressed to 
KPMG in response to the decision to take the audit exemption.  A letter of 
support had been provided in previous years to sustain the company as a 
going concern. 
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9.4 Financial Guarantees: members reviewed the financial guarantees for the 
year to 31 July 2023, which remained in line with the previous year.   
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The external auditor (from KPMG) joined the meeting at this point. 

9.5 External Audit Findings: the external auditor presented their audit findings 
for the University and its subsidiaries (including the University’s responses), 
confirming that all outstanding queries had been resolved.  Council resolved 
to approve the audit findings, as recommended by Audit Committee. 
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The external auditor from KPMG left the meeting. 

9.6 Letter of Representation: members received the draft letter to KPMG on 
management representations, which would be signed by the Chair following 
the completion and authorisation of the financial statements.  
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9.7 Going Concern Assessment: Council noted that both Estates and Finance 
Committee and Audit Committee supported the proposals outlined.  
University Council approved the going concern assessment.  
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9.8 Internal Audit Annual Report and Review of the University’s Financial 
Statements for 2022/23: members considered the Internal Audit Annual 
Report for 2022/23, noting its endorsement by Audit Committee at its 
November meeting.  Council commended the Executive for the University’s 
sector-leading position, as evidenced in the report and final assessment. 
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9.9 Audit Committee Annual Report: the Chair of Audit Committee presented 
the Committee’s draft Annual Report for the 2022/23 academic year, 
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